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	PROJECT TITLE: Survey of Visitor Attitudes and Expectations toward Night Skies

	EFFECTIVE DATES: Immediate upon finalization of this agreement ending on December 31, 2006.

	PROJECT ABSTRACT: This project will result in Cedar Breaks National Monument and Bryce Canyon National Park gaining knowledge of the relationship between the lightscape environment (dark night skies, nocturnal habitat, etc) and visitor enjoyment. This project will also provide a clear understanding of what factors are important in managing lightscapes within the park and how best to communicate the issue to visitors. It is supervised and funded by the NPS Night Sky Team.

Natural ligthtscapes are an important facet of both Cedar Breaks and Bryce Canyon. Ranger programs dealing with stargazing and nocturnal wildlife are the most popular ranger programs offered by the park, and many visitors anecdotally report that seeing starlit scenery is one of the reasons for choosing their destination. At Bryce Canyon, stargazing and astronomy programs were attended by well over 27,000 visitors, essentially equaling the remainder of the interpretive programs combined. Parks should understand what drives this public interest and expectation to better serve the public. Additionally, the NPS is involved in an effort to restore dark skies through visitor education and interpretation. This information will also allow these two parks and the NPS Night Sky Team to tune its message, especially to geographic differences within the public.

This resource of natural darkness is substantially imperiled. Light pollution from cities and towns near and far has substantially impacted the view of the night. Both the understanding of this issue and the expectation of visitors appears to vary considerably. Questions related to this resource are seldom asked in standard park visitor surveys and there are no available surveys from other locations. This lack of social science information is frustrating, particularly since groups such as the National Parks and Conservation Association have criticized the NPS for not adequately managing this visitor and natural resource.

This agreement will support a small, directed project by Southern Utah University to examine this issue as it relates to visitors and provide valuable information for the agency and the surrounding community. It will entail administering a survey to approximately 1000 visitors. Surveys will target two populations, those who have not attended a stargazing program, and those that have to test the change in attitudes when exposed to certain information. Surveys will be conducted summer through early fall. This data can also be compared to other data such as quantitative data on light pollution, number of visitors attending related programs, and local economic data.

The end result of this project will be a scientifically defensible summary of visitor attitudes toward natural lightscapes and an analysis of how responses vary by region, population density, park visitation, and expectation. It will inform both the two parks and the surrounding local community.
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